
 
 

Ad Hoc Library Repair, Renovation, 
and Expansion Committee 

AGENDA 
CITY OF PLYMOUTH, WISCONSIN 
            March 20, 2025 9:00 AM 

Plymouth Public Library 
130 Division St. 

Plymouth, WI 53073 
 
 

 

1. Call to order and roll call 

2. Introductions 

3. Staff Summary of Planning to Date 

4. Tour of the Library 

5. Initial Feedback and Next Steps 

6. Adjourn 

 
 

It is likely a quorum of members of other governmental bodies of the municipality may be in attendance at the above stated meeting to gather 
information.  No action will be taken by any governmental body at the above stated meeting other than the governmental body specifically referred 
to above in this notice. 
 
Please note that, upon reasonable notice, efforts will be made to accommodate the needs of disabled individuals through appropriate aids and 
services.  For additional information or to request this service, please contact the City of Plymouth ADA Coordinator Leah Federwisch, located 
in the Plymouth Utilities office at 900 County Road PP, Plymouth, WI or call 920-893-3853.  

 

Members Present: 
 

  Mayor Pohlman  
(Chair) 

  Mike Penkwitz  
(Council Member) 

  Matt Kaczkowski 
(Library Board Member) 

  Larry Siegert 
(Library Foundation 
Member)  

  Susan Brown 
(Member of General 
Public) 

 
Staff: 
 
____Tim Blakeslee 
____Leslie Jochman 

Other: 



 

 
 
 
City of Plymouth 
128 Smith St. - P.O. Box 107 
Plymouth, WI  53073-0107 
  
 

 
  
 

 
 
 

Telephone: (920) 893-3745 
Facsimile: (920) 893-0183 

     Web Site:        plymouthgov.com 
 
 

 
DATE:  March 17, 2025 

TO:  Ad-Hoc Library Committee 
 
FROM: Tim Blakeslee, City Administrator/Utilities Manager 
  Leslie Jochman, Library Director   
 
RE:                 Ad-Hoc Library Committee Meeting 1 – Introduction 
 
 
 
Background: 
The 2024 Budget allocated funding for the Plymouth Public Library to conduct a space needs 
analysis. Over the spring and summer of 2024, the Library partnered with their selected 
consultant, FEH, and a task force of citizen volunteers to assess necessary upgrades and updates 
to the current facility. This collaborative effort resulted in the development of initial concepts for 
improvement. The findings of the space needs analysis were presented to the Committee of the 
Whole during the summer of 2024. Based on the presentation, the Committee of the Whole 
recommended a phased approach to address immediate repairs and renovations while applying 
for a flexible facilities grant that did not require an additional matching contribution. 
 
Unfortunately, in late 2024, staff was notified that the flexible facilities grant application was 
unsuccessful. In response, City staff and Library staff met with the Library Board to determine 
next steps. The consensus from these discussions was to establish an ad hoc committee to phase 
and prioritize the future needs of the Library.  On January 28, the Common Council created the 
Ad Hoc Library Repair, Renovation, and Expansion Committee. The committee’s purpose is to 
evaluate the following:  

• Immediate Needs: ADA compliance improvements, better entrance design, tuckpointing 
and exterior trim repairs, Children’s Pit safety enhancements, and sidewalk repairs at the 
front entrance. 

• Mid-term Needs: Addition of study rooms, creation of a multipurpose meeting room, 
establishment of a shelter area for teens waiting for rides, and refurbishment or 
replacement of the elevator. 

• Long-term Needs: Development of a makerspace/creative space and an outdoor 
programming area. 

 
This phased approach will allow the City to address immediate and long-term needs in a 
thoughtful and methodical manner.  The committee will provide a comprehensive plan to the 
Library Board by July 31, 2026, outlining recommended repairs, renovations, and expansion 
needs. Following approval by the Library Board the report will forwarded to the Common Council 
for review.  Interim recommendations may also be provided to expedite implementation of short-
term priorities. 
 
 
 



 
 
At the meeting today, the Ad-hoc Committee will conduct review of planning and data to-date, 
conduct a tour of the library to review immediate needs, and then discuss immediate feedback 
and next steps.  
 
Please find attached the following: 

• Attachment 1: Summary of planning notes from Library Director Leslie Jochman for 
discussion with the Ad-Hoc Committee 

• Attachment 2: FEH Consultant Summary of facility needs and estimated costs 
 
Recommendation: Tour the library and discuss next steps.  



Staff Intro Notes for Ad Hoc 

 

• House 1: Open to option to purchase longer term 8-10 years. 
• House 2: Open to the idea of selling but more willing after several years. 
• Frontier Garage: Their Real Estate Broker says that the garage is integral to their 

operations. They would be willing to sell the parking across the street. 
• County land records appear to show that the alley is owned by the City, but 

more research and a survey may need to be completed to be sure. 
• Feedback from the Advisory Task Force and the survey steered us away from 

changing the footprint of the original 1915 building. 
• Collection spaces have crowded out “people” spaces. We are currently adding 

more seating upstairs because we are at capacity after school hours. Any plan 
without expansion will most likely require downsizing collections. 

• The architect used a program to calculate needed space taking into account 
meeting spaces, collection spaces (based on state standards), people spaces, 
storage spaces, etc. 

• Needed improvements include: 
o ADA improvements to restrooms and railing added to slope up towards 

restrooms. 
o Safety improvements to children’s pit area 
o The elevator is at end of life for certain parts. The timing of the door 

cannot be changed, or it may break the elevator. The timing is fast and 
those with walkers and wheelchairs sometimes have the door close on 
them. On 3/13/2025 we had an entrapment, and it took several days to 



diagnose the problem, meaning the elevator was out of service for long 
stretches of time. 

o Rearrangement of the stairs. There are no sight lines to the doorway. We 
have had children wander from their caregivers towards the entrance and 
stairway.  

o Sidewalk repairs. 
o Tuckpointing and exterior trim repair. 
o There are signs of old water damage on the walls in the 1915 portion of 

the library. The old staircase in the original 1915 portion of the library has 
deteriorating plaster. 

• Needed spaces include:  
o A larger multipurpose meeting room. Currently we schedule 2 

performances per day during our summer reading program. Average 
attendance for those two shows was 228 in 2019 and 183 in 2024. Room 
capacity without tables and chairs is 150 per the Fire Department. We 
also do not have the ability for more than one group to meet, or to be 
flexible in the afternoon to shift teens into a room if they are getting 
loud/rambunctious. 

o Small group meeting spaces/quiet study space. Last year we had 84 
questions asking us if we have study rooms. Our current open concept 
makes it impossible to guarantee quiet spaces. 

o Staff would like to have a designated area that community members can 
eat small snacks. Right now we do not allow snacks in the open library 
space, however, people sneak them in anyway. This leads to problems 
with ants and mice. We do allow food in our meeting room, but that 
space is not always available. 

See next page for image of the potential floorplan that would not require purchasing 
surrounding properties. However, it would require closing the alley between the library and 
the Frontier building. 



 

Commented [LJ1]: This was the last plan that was 
made which includes closing the alley way and removing 
parking spaces in front of the library. 
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